
Very Useful Information Regarding How to Build an 
Empire That Will Not Fail 
                

                                                                                    Based on the mind of Napoleon Bonaparte

SETTING

As the lights come up there is grand entrance music, preferably “Chant du 
Départ”, or perhaps something even more grand.

Upstage left is a foldable changing screen and a mirror. Other than that 
there’s not much.

Just as the music reaches it’s triumphant end, a long red carpet rolls from 
offstage right to downstage center. A moment.

EMMETT
Try it again!

The carpet is quickly pulled offstage and the music is repeated, with the 
carpet again unfurling from stage right at the music’s zenith. EMMETT 
MENARD enters stage left, pushing a large, rectangular wooden crate. He 
looks nice enough, in a jacket or vest, but nothing too fancy. On top of his 
large, rectangular wooden crate are a few stacks of books. Once situated, he 
begins as a magician might begin their act.

“I am a fragment of rock thrown into 
space.” 

That’s Napoleon Bonaparte, Emperor of the 
French. At times he considered himself a 
natural phenomenon beyond the laws of 
men.

“Men of genius are meteors destined to be 
consumed in lighting up their century.” The 
Emperor was at heart a scientist. What is 
electricity? Galvanism? Magnetism? There 
lies the great secret of nature. 
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Galvanic forces work in silence... 
                       
                        --

My plead to modern scientists is to stop 
studying how much fecal matter I can find 
on everyday objects in public places. 

                         -- 

If you all would please hold up your 
invitations at this time? Well done. You’ve 
all followed directions perfectly. The 
invitations specified to keep them hidden. 
They all had their invitations I trust, 
Gerard? 

I’ll take that as a yes.
                         
                            --

My name is Emmett Menard. I’m not a 
Menard of the home improvement chain, 
that was my father’s cousin, John, who kept 
the empire within his immediate family.  
Instead, I come from a long, long line of 
Almost-Emperors.

My tenth grade biology teacher described 
me as a “bi-pedal, mesomorphic, vertebrate 
with an ever-flapping jaw.”

I’ve been called “unreachable” by some of 
my former students, “young” by some of 
my former colleagues, and “unreachable” 
by my current therapist, Dr. Nye.
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“Emmett Menard is as much a credible 
historian as I am a Bengal tiger,” writes 
M.P. Sterling-Knox, whom we can only 
assume is a Bengal tiger.

My great-great-great-great-grandfather was 
Charles, Count Léon, the illegitimate son of 
Emperor Napoleon I of France and his first 
mistress, Louise Catherine Eléonore 
Denuelle de la Plaigne. Or as I like to call 
her grandmama-mama-mama-
mama...mama.

After Count Léon came my great-great-
great-grandfather Henri Mesnard who 
moved to Wisconsin and joined a cult called 
the Mormons. He followed America’s First 
Monarch, James Strang, The King of 
Beaver Island -- just off the coast of 
Michigan. My relative was one of his most 
trusted followers and eventually promoted 
to Head Dog Wrangler, which according to 
my research was the highest seat you could 
achieve without being king.

His son, Henri Jr., was the head valet for 
the young regent and later Emperor of 
Ethiopia, Haile Selassie. According to my 
research it was yet again the highest seat 
you could have without being Emperor. 

After that came my great-grandfather 
Édouard, who had no ties to Adolf Hitler. 
If you want to talk about relations to Hitler 
I suggest you start with the Stuart-Houston 
family of Long Island.
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Édouard’s son (who was my grandfather) 
joined Kim Il-Sung as Chief Consult of 
Arches and Pillars, a highly important role 
in the founding of perhaps the most 
successful modern-day Empire.

Then came my father, who was a boring 
and insular man that made little or no real 
attempt to grasp power of any type. Out of 
respect for his elders he crowned himself 
Emperor of the corner of 3rd Avenue and 
Ash Street in San Diego in 1982 and his 
first official toast was with a half gallon of 
milk. He was appointing a yellow-rumped 
warbler the title of Second Consul. 

Show a watch to a savage and he will think 
it has a soul. My father had a lot of 
watches.
                        --

Ah, it’s such a pleasure to be here. Allow 
me to start chilling the Champagne for 
later. I have a lot in store for you. 

He gives the large crate a little pat.

Of course there’s no recording allowed and 
if you are taking notes, please do so with 
paper and pen...That’s my introduction. 
Now we begin. The young and handsome 
Dr. Emmett Mesnard presents:

VERY USEFUL INFORMATION 
REGARDING HOW TO BUILD AN 
EMPIRE THAT WILL NOT FAIL.

                        --

ONE. The Measure of Man. 

The fact is this: The mass of society is not 
wicked. 
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If a large majority of them wanted to be 
criminals and to defy the law, who would 
have the power to restrain them? It’s in this 
respect that civilization has triumphed. For 
that happy result is due to the very nature of 
civilization: most sentiments are merely 
traditions.

                          -- 

There’s an island about 150 miles off the 
coast of Africa, north of Madagascar. Near 
Tanga and Moroboro and Malindi and 
Mtwapa and Kilwa and Rufiji Mafia Kilwa 
Marine Reserve. Just east of Zanzibar, 
which is a semi-autonomous part of 
Tanzania and also a very popular name 
amongst boutique women’s accessory shops 
and fusion restaurants here in the United 
States. 

But the island I’m talking about is called 
Mombi. And like any semi-secluded 
civilization, it is steeped in tradition.

From Benedict Peele’s An English Guide to 
the Indian Ocean: “Abnormally rocky for 
an island surrounded by these turquoise 
waters, Mombi’s only approachable stretch 
of white beach sits to the south, as does the 
village where most the Mombizi live. When 
arriving by sea, the island seems like a 
fairly normal tropic local--with it’s thatched 
roofs, white-washed wooden walls and 
woven grass shades--save for one distinct 
characteristic. The island is inhabited 
entirely by donkeys. Donkeys rest in the 
shade of the Mgulele trees, donkeys stand in 
handmade wooden fishing boats, donkeys 
silently stare out the windows of the village 
huts. 
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Despite the fact that these are relatively 
placid and prosaic animals, the sheer 
number of beasts makes most think twice 
before approach.” 

But those of us familiar with the Mombizi 
culture know not to be afraid. It’s just a 
facade. The largest city, also called Mombi, 
lies directly behind the Donkey ghost town. 
Their tradition is donkeys.
                            --

The two most important factors in an 
Empire are these: There must the Emperor, 
and then there must be The Rabble, or as 
we call them, Man.
   
                           --

Self-Preservation & Self-Interest.

On a desert island with food enough for 
only one, Self-Preservation and Self-
Interest met near the only boat.
      You noticed that island in the distance, 
boomed Self-Interest, it’s over four times 
the size...
      I saw it, said Self-Preservation, and if 
you’re going there I’ll be just as well on 
this island. I can live my days out here, 
alone, efficiently enough.
      That may be true, Self-Interest said 
with a smirk, but we’ll each have twice the 
food if we share the boat. Plus we’ll each 
have to do much less rowing.
       After a few minutes of temptation Self-
Preservation was in the boat, but his Fear 
was not. 
      You can tie it here on this rope, and let 
it drag behind, suggested Self-Interest. 
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After all, Fear is a bad thing carry aboard a 
boat. 
      The two cast off and had quite a nice 
time for the first hour. Self-Interest showed 
off his gleaming machete and Self-
Preservation took his tarp out of his pack.   
We’ll make a proper shelter, and a proper 
team, I suspect.
       But fatigue quickly set in, and even 
Self-Interest needed to give his numb hands 
a break every once and again. 
       Perhaps we should go back, squeaked 
Self-Preservation. But Self-Interest was too 
sure of himself to listen.
       We’re half-way there, said Self-
Interest. It would be foolish to go back 
now, there’s not enough food there for the 
both of us. Here, row for a bit and after my 
break I promise I will get us there. 
        As the two traded seats, Self-Interest’s 
hand slipped from the oar and it set off 
across the water, bobbing and lurching in 
the waves faster than the boat with one 
paddle ever could. 
        Not to worry, said Self-Interest 
confidently, knowing his comrade to be a 
bit unsure of himself. We have the tarp, and 
an oar and the rope. We can build a sail to 
finish the job!
        Self-Preservation deemed it a grand 
idea and quickly set to work, unfolding the 
tarp while Self-Interest set up the oar. We’ll 
be just fine, I think. 
        But with the confidence of his plan 
Self-Interest had forgotten one very 
important detail of their trip. And when 
Self-Preservation pulled in the rope he was 
immediately overcome by Fear. What if the 
island is already inhabited? What if strange 
animals lurk in the night? WHAT IF IT’S 
ONLY A MIRAGE?
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        It was not until after he’d been 
knocked in the head with the handle of his 
own machete that Self-Interest realized his 
mistake. But by then he was already in 
water and Self-Preservation and his Fear 
were using the new sail to return to the old 
island. Where he could live alone, 
efficiently enough.
       Well, almost alone. But of course Fear 
doesn’t take much feeding to begin with. 

The mass of society (or Man), never meets 
his destiny because he never sacrifices 
anything--comfort, happiness, his 
connections to other. Don’t get me wrong, 
there is always the dream, but it’s rarely 
allowed an hour of sunlight. Man’s favorite 
color is a deep shade of dark plain.

Perhaps they want to be lion tamers, 
but they’re phobic of fleas. 
Or want to put on a face, 
but they’re told it might stick. 

That’s why men can never lower the debt 
ceiling, because they’re afraid of asbestos. 
What people want is almost never the same 
as what people say. Their will ought to be 
found not in their mouths, but in their 
ruler’s heart.

A man can not excel unless he is of a 
unique cast.
                          --

Which brings me to:

TWO. The Measure of (a) Man 

8.

EMMETT (CONT'D)

(MORE)



Napoleon once said to his small nephew, 
“Remember always that, in whatever 
position my policy and the interests of my 
Empire may place you, your first duties are 
to me, your second to France; all your other 
duties, even those towards the nations I may 
entrust you, come only in third.” Twenty 
eight years after Napoleon died, that kid 
returned to France, deposed of the 
monarchy yet again, and became the first 
President of the French Republic. 

There’s a lesson that’s been passed down to 
us from the Emperor, generation after 
generation. It’s a mistake to believe that one 
can equally love two beings, even one’s 
children. I bet the Count Léon understood it 
the most, the bastard. The bastard.
 
So what does it take to be an Emperor? To 
be of a “unique cast”? Well, there’s 
courage, daring, fearlessness, discipline, 
work and calculation, but those are all 
assumed. And they aren’t all that 
interesting.

Destiny. 

Now, one very important distinction must 
be made. Destiny and fate are two very 
separate entities. Destiny, you see, is 
something that can be carried out, Fate is 
something that you suffer. Fate is unable to 
be avoided, yet destiny is merely elusive. 
Every single person in this room has a 
destiny.

                          --

A dream.
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A man is driving me in the darkness down a 
back country road. I keep my eyes ahead, in 
line with the headlights, which illuminate 
the trees at every curve. I’m sure I know 
the man, but I never take the chance to look 
over. Eventually we stop and as the yellow 
headlights fade the light of the moon 
reveals a large field, in the middle of which 
stands a suburban home with a glowing 
interior. He urges me to go ahead, and 
wading through the tall silver grass I 
approach the open door. There, inside the 
house, empty save for the pleasant glow, is 
a sturdy wooden chair with it’s arms and 
seat padded by a heavy moss. A faux-
ermine-trimmed red flannel cape hangs on 
the back of the chair. The man didn’t 
follow.  
                           --

We moved to Mombi just after my 14th 
birthday. My father was a specialist in  
Commodity Trading and Risk Management,  
appointed by Chief Chika Batuza. The only 
difference between a Chief and a 
Commander in Chief is that one is allowed 
to show his bellybutton. 

Chika Batuza needed my father to regulate 
the country’s booming clove industry, 
which supplies most of the world with their 
warm caress at twilight on an autumn’s eve. 
If you order a Hot Toddy, for example, 
there is a 65 percent chance that the bar will 
be using Mombi cloves. Though I suppose 
that pales in comparison with the 100 
percent chance that you’ll have a pissed-off  
bartender.

As a restless only child, I got myself a job 
in Chief Batuza’s private donkey stable. 
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They put me in charge of his saddles. Of 
course there were other modes of 
transportation on the island, bicycles, 
rickshaws, even a few cars, but the Chief 
only ever rode his donkey. In fact, he was 
the only one allowed to ride a donkey. So 
fourteen years old, I was already on the 
inside. 
                       --

What is a great reputation? It’s a big noise. 
The more noise you make, the farther it 
will go. That’s what vibrates through 
generations. Napoleon made a lot of noise. 
And a lot of people think it’s because he 
was a warmonger. It’s true, a lot can be 
accomplished with a sword, but even more 
can be accomplished by arousing the spirit.

On a side note: never take up a sword if 
you’ve had too many spirits.

Napoleon was not only a general, he was a 
civil leader, a lawgiver, a representative of 
the spirit of men and nationalist pride. He 
expressed a want for progress towards 
higher public morality.

He built roads and bridges and hospitals and 
public works with a deft eye on budgets, 
making sure their development was self-
sufficient. 

Ah, and his code! The Napoleonic Code 
replaced the old feudal law in France. He 
forbid privileges based on birth, allowed 
freedom of religion, specified government 
jobs should go to the most qualified. It was 
one set of laws, the same for all people. 

11.

EMMETT (CONT'D)

(MORE)



Through the expansion of his Empire, this 
became the basis of the law systems of 
Italy, the Netherlands, Belgium, Spain, 
Portugal, Poland and Romania. It can be 
felt in the lawbooks of Germany, Austria, 
Switzerland, even Egypt!

His conquests in Egypt are the reason we 
uncovered the Rosetta stone. His sphere of 
influence is the reason most of the world 
uses a unified metric system! He did most 
of this by his 30th birthday! Then, when the 
British exiled him and he came back to 
France AND RULED FOR ANOTHER 
HUNDRED DAYS!!! Is the Champagne 
ready, Gerard?!

It’s not.
Well, give me a piece of ice to suck on...

The Imperial House of France still has an 
heir to the throne. If Bonapartism ever 
came back in style, there’s somebody ready 
to take the throne. It’s the great-great-great-
grandnephew of Napoleon I of France, 
through the Emperor’s youngest brother 
Jerôme. He works as an investment banking 
analyst for Morgan Stanley and he lives 
here in New York.

                      --

THREE. Religion 

The Mombizi tradition is called Onolotry. 
Worship of the Donkey. Benediction of the 
burro. Adoration of the ass. It’s what keeps 
people happy.

I don’t necessarily believe in a higher 
power. 
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It’s hard for me to believe in a God that 
would make the only way to sufficiently 
clean between your teeth to be with a piece 
of string. But I do believe in religion. 

Religion associates with Heaven the idea of 
equality, which prevents the rich from 
being massacred by the poor. I guess in 
Mombizi heaven everyone is allowed to ride 
a donkey. Which is a big deal to them.

It was not long after we arrived in Mombi 
that the Christian missionaries did, too. 
They provided support for the community, 
built a church and even fed the donkeys on 
occasion. It wasn’t long until ol’ Chief 
Batuza was convinced. Mombi was now a 
Christian nation. And even worse, they 
were Presbyterian.

I suppose if you’ve always rode a donkey 
there wouldn’t be much spiritual drive for 
you in Onolotry. The common people of 
Mombi, on the other hand, are known for 
stubbornness and self-preservation. You 
know, like donkeys. They didn’t take 
kindly to the idea of something new to 
worship.  

Chief Batuza, sensing this, set about a plan 
to esteem the elders and ministers of the 
Presbyterian Church in the eyes of the 
Mombizi people. By letting the religious 
leaders also ride donkeys.

Our Father who art in heaven,
brushed be thy mane.
Thy kingdom come.
Thy will be hum drum
on Earth as you are in heaven.
Give us this day your finest purebred,
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and forgive us our jackasses,
as they outlive those who jackass against us,
and lead us not to castration,
but deliver us to Eeyore.

Needless to say, the people of Mombi were 
not thrilled that these newcomers to the 
island arrived and immedietly saddled up. 

                       --

Destiny must be fulfilled by the exploitation 
of every opportunity. One must take 
advantage of events and circumstances, even 
the slightest hesitation is fatal. Napoleon 
rose to power by applying this doctrine 
fully and without pause. Every accident 
calls for a decisive moment for action.

A revolution begins when there is a lag 
between social change and the law. It’s 
never born until it’s inevitable. Revolution 
can be neither made nor stopped, the only 
thing that can be done is for one or several 
of it’s children to give it direction.

And even though I don’t care for God or 
donkeys, I’ve always thought religion to be 
the solution to any sociopolitical problem.

                         --

FOUR. Morality.
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